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To My Children

I AFFECTIONATELY INSCRIBE THESE MEMOIRS OF AN OLD 
SOLDIER TO MY DEVOTED CHILDREN, WHO FOR TWENTY 
YEARS HAVE BEEN THE SOLACE AND PRIDE OF MY 
LIFE AND I WISH TO ACKNOWLEDGE MY SPECIAL 
DEBT OF GRATITUDE TO MY DAUGHTER ROSE, WHOSE 
ENCOURAGEMENT AND PRACTICAL AID HAVE BEEN OF 
THE GREATEST HELP TO ME IN THE PREPARATION OF 
THIS VOLUME. 
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Fredericksburg, Virginia is one of the historic towns of America.
Founded long before the Revolution, upon the Rappahannock River, at the
head of tide-water, it commanded for many years the trade of the opulent
planters of all that fertile region lying along the Potomac and
Rappahannock rivers from the Blue Ridge Mountains to the Chesapeake Bay.
The town was the centre of the commercial and social life of that rich
region known as the Northern neck of Virginia and the Piedmont country,
where were born and bred the great Fathers of the American liberty.

In my boyhood there were many there who had walked and talked with
John Marshall, George Washington, George Mason, Thomas Jefferson,
James Madison, James Monroe and the Lees.

For more than a century prior to the Revolution, the sturdy people of
that region were often engaged in active war with the great Indian
nation once ruled by King Powhatan. In the rebellion of Nathaniel Bacon
against Sir William Berkeley two centuries ago, several thousand
horsemen marched under his command to assert those principles of popular
rights which were proclaimed and established in 1776.  Many of those
soldiers were from Fredericksburg and its vicinity, and it was
inevitable that the descendants of these men should be the very first to
arm against the encroachments of the British Crown, and it was in
Fredericksburg that a convention of delegates of twelve companies of
horse assembled and proclaiming their purpose to defend the colony of
Virginia, or any other colony, against the king of England, marched
under the command of Patrick Henry, against Lord Dunmore in his capital.
This occurred twenty-one days before the famous Declaration of
Meckenlenburg, and was therefore the first and most emphatic declaration
of our independence.  In 1782, when that independence had been
accomplished, it was a citizen of Fredericksburg who introduced into the
Legislature, which had then replaced the House of Burgesses, the first
resolution for the emancipation of the negroes, and for the prohibition
of the slave trade, ever offered in America.

My grandfather, General John Minor, who had fought throughout the war,
was the author and advocate of the measure.

George Washington had his boyhood's home in Fredericksburg, and after
his public career ended he used to go there to visit his venerable
mother.  His arrival was the occasion of great conviviality and
rejoicing.  Dinner parties and card parties were then in order, and we
find, in that wonderful record of his daily receipts and expenditures,
that on one of these occasions he won thirty guineas at loo.  Probably
it was after this night that he threw the historic dollar across the
river, the only instance of extravagance ever charged against him. A
dinner party was usually given to him on his arrival at the old Indian
Queen Tavern, where, tradition tells us, drink was deep and play was high.

It is generally believed that Washington did not laugh or enjoy a joke.
I have often heard Judge Francis Taliaferro Brooke, for many years Chief
Justice of Virginia, say this was not true.  Washington often dined at
the Indian Queen Tavern, at which he was present.  A British officer
sang a comical song, -- a very improper song, but funny as it was
improper, --- at which Washington laughed till the tears ran down his
cheeks, and called upon the singer to repeat it.

The Lees frequented Fredericksburg, and Light Horse Harry was once in
prison bounds there for debt.  It is related that from the jail of that
town he wrote to his old friend Robert Morris about his sad case, and
asked him to accommodate him with a loan.  The great financier replied
that he was "very sorry he could not oblige him, because he, too, was in
the same condition"!  Our greater Lee, Robert Edward, used to make his
summer home at Chatham, that odd, colonial house just opposite
Fredericksburg, then the residence of Fitzhugh.  Stratford, where Lee
was born, lies on the Potomac, near Wakefield, the birthplace of
Washington.  Mrs. Lee found the place too unhealthy for summer
residence, and moved, with her children, up to the purer air of Chatham.
The estate of Chatham adjoined the land of Mrs. Washington, where her
son George broke the colt and barked the cherry tree.

Early in this century, General John Minor lived in the fine old house of
Hazel Hill. He was one of the leading gentlemen of his day, and was
remarkable for his benevolence and generosity.  Willian Wirt paid high
and eloquent tribute to General Minor's consideration for the young
lawyers who were struggling up the profession.  His negro butler was
named Josephus, and was commonly called Joe. Joe had a son whom he named
"Jimsephus." General Minor manumitted him, after he had been educated
and had been taught the trade of a printer, and he was sent to Liberia,
where for many years Mr. James Sephus was the able editor of the Liberia
Herald.

In the fierce struggle between the federal and States rights parties
General Minor ran for Congress against James Monroe, then a resident of
the town.  Monroe beat him, but it made no difference in the personal
relations of these high gentlemen.  General Minor named a son after
James Monroe, and Dr. James Monroe Minor entered the Navy as a surgeon.
He married into the Pierrepont family of New York, where he became
eminent in his profession.

On one occasion, the general went into a shoe store, and found a
bright-looking country girl in sharp controversy with the merchant over
a pair of shoes.  Pleased with the girl's intelligence, he purchased the
shoes and gave them to her.  On the next Valentine's day he received
this:




"If these few lines you do accept,

A pair of shoes I shall expect.

If these few lines you do refuse,

I shall expect a pair of shoes."

She got the shoes.


The distinguished Law teacher of the University of Virginia, Professor
John Minor, is the general's nephew and namesake.

Many of our people advocated negro emancipation and colonization.
My grandfather, Mr. Fontaine Maury, manumitted his slaves, and had one
of them, a bright young fellow, educated for the law.  He was sent to
Liberia, where he became the highly respected Judge Draper, of Monrovia.
President Monroe, then a lawyer in Fredericksburg, was the great
advocate of the emancipation, and president of the colonization society.

Commodore Matthew Fontaine Maury, world famous founder of Oceanography,
was my father's younger brother, also made his home in Fredericksburg,
where he married Ann Hull Herndon, sister of Captain William Lewis Herndon,
that captain who commanded the ship Central America on her last, ill-fated
voyage, and who, after he had placed all the women and children and as many
as possible of the men passengers safely in the boats, refused, himself, to
follow, because he would not desert his sinking ship.  Dressing himself in
his full uniform, he took his place upon the bridge, and as the vessel sank
into the waves, her captain passed, with bowed and uncovered head, into the
presence of his Maker.

Herndon, Virginia is named to honor his memory.  Captain William Lewis
Herndon's daughter, Ellen Lewis Herndon, married Chester Alan Arthur on
October 25, 1859.  He became the 21st President of the United States.
They had three children: William Lewis Herndon Arthur; Chester Alan
Arthur; and Ellen Herndon Arthur.

It was many years prior to all this that some good ladies of the town
discovered a boy of about ten years in the act of climbing the
lightening rod of old saint George's steeple to the cross above it.
They publicly prophesied that the boy would never come to any good, and
doubtless remembered him in their prayers; and these prevailed. for, a
long time afterward, our country boy was deeply moved by the thrilling
story of the Darien expedition, --- of how it wandered, lost in the
forests of Panama, many perishing, and how the survivors owed their
safety to this same hero, whose courage and self-devotion made the name
of "Jack" Maury [cousin, Lt. John Minor Maury, USN Darien Expedition] loved and honored forever.

The Honorable Samuel Southard, once Secretary of the Navy, married and
lived for a time in Fredericksburg.  To his kindness many of our boys
owed their commissions in the navy. A nephew of his by marriage was Jim
Harrow, noted for his pugnacity.  Jim was a member of the company which
marched, in the beginning of the war, to defend Acquia Creek against the
United States steamer Pawnee. Whenever the Pawnee would fire a shot, Jim
Harrow would jump upon the parapet, and flap his arms and crow like a
chicken cock.  He also showed his contempt for the enemy by going beyond
the works, and finally took his stand by a persimmon tree outside.  A
shot from the Pawnee struck the tree and cut it down, and Jim Harrow
disappeared from view, enveloped in the smoke and dust and debris of the
explosion. An old cannoneer exclaimed, "Thank God, that infernal fool is
dead at last!" The words were scarcely uttered when there was a
movement among the branches of he tree, and Jim Harrow emerged, rolling
up his sleeves, and calling upon the man who had "thanked God he was
dead" to come out, that he might lick him.  Three years later, Jim's
fights were ended by a Confederate deserter whom he attempted to arrest.

Mrs. Little, a lady of high culture and excellence, presided over the
Academy to which the best people of the town and neighboring counties
sent their daughters for an education.  An old planter of the Northern
Neck took his darling daughter there.  One of Mrs. Little's scholars was
a Miss Richardetta H., whose name in the school was inevitably
abbreviated to "Dick."  The newcomer was so enraptured with all her
surroundings, and wrote home eloquently about the charms of her
room-mate, Dick H.  Her father was astounded.  He had heard much of the
high character of Mrs. Little's school. He had also a fearful
apprehension of the snares which might be set for a young creature just
from the seclusion of her country home, thrown at once into the
fashionable vortex of the city of Fredericksburg. So he ordered out his
carriage, and posted up to town, to take prompt measures about his
business.  He found Dick H. a gentle, refined girl, worthy of her
distinguished family. She still lives, and is the wife of a prominent
ex-general of the Confederacy.

 Colonel Byrd Willis was one of the most famous characters of his day.
Connected with the most influential families of the State, he was the
noted wit and raconteur of that old town. Weighing over three hundred
pounds, he might have played Falstaff without the padding, and in his
geniality and kindness equaled Shakespeare's masterpiece.  The charming
Princess Achille Murat was his daughter.  She was an ornament of the
court of the third Emperor, and was always the invited guest of the
fashionable watering-places of Virginia. After breaking up his home in
Florida, Colonel Willis returned to end his days in Fredericksburg.  He
paid liberally for his board to his landlady, a decayed gentlewoman and
kinswoman, of great piety, but he ate his meals at the best restaurant;
for he enjoyed the pleasures of the table, and old Mrs. Carter's poverty
and unthrift were great. He used to tell, how, one day, all of her
resources being exhausted, the old lady took to her bed, saying to her
housekeeper, "Nancy, there's nothing in the house but mush for dinner.
Give that to my boarders.  If they are Christians, they will eat it and
be thankful; if they are not Christians, it is much better than they
deserve."

About 1795 Robert Brooke, governor of Virginia, built his home upon
Federal Hill, which looks over Sandy Bottom to Marye's Heights, a
thousand yards away. Early in this century, Governor Brooke being dead,
Federal Hill became the property of the family Cobb, since of Georgia.
Governor Cobb, of Georgia, and his brother, General Sylvanus Cobb, lived
there as boys.  In the great battle a Federal battery was placed on the
lawn of Federal Hill. General Sylvanus Cobb, for the first time since
his boyhood, looked again upon his old home from the stone wall at the
foot of Marye's heights.  It was the last time he ever saw it, for a
cannon-ball from that battery tore him to pieces.

For many years Mr. Reuben Thom was the postmaster of the town.  He was
also the senior warden of Saint George's Church.  Scarcely five feet in
stature, he was of a heroic nature. Once when the Episcopal Convention
was assembled in Saint George's, a dangerous crack was discovered in the
gallery of the church, and a great apprehension prevailed as to the
safety of the building.  The senior warden indignantly derided these
fears, and when the convention opened, the amazed congregation saw their
warden seated in the gallery his arms folded, and his back propping the
dangerous crack.

He was a man of the strictest integrity and absolute sobriety, and was
never known to take a drop of a strong drink; but his ruddy face was
adorned by a prominent nose of flaming and suspicious redness.  One day,
while admonishing the mail-carrier of King George County because of his
tippling propensities, he was silenced by being requested to look at his
own nose before he ventured to talk to other people about drinking.

During the bombardment of the town. the old man, then an octogenarian,
had his arm-chair moved out into the garden, the nearest place to the
cannon of the enemy, and sat there throughout the day, encouraging by
word and example the terrified people of his flock.

It was 1826 that General Lafayette visited our town, and was received
and entertained with great enthusiasm as he passed on his way to
Yorktown.  The Fredericksburg Guards escorted him to his destination.
Colonel Charles Pollard, the great railroad benefactor of Alabama, and
most distinguished of all her great citizens for his munificent, pure,
and exalted life, was a lieutenant of the escort of General Lafayette on
his famous excursion to Yorktown. One of my earliest recollections is of
a pair of white morocco shoes with a portrait of general Lafayette on
the instep.  This country owes more to that truly noble Frenchman than
we ever think of now, and France always fond of him, in every crises, a
brave and faithful patriot.

While General Lafayette was in Fredericksburg, one of his old soldiers
of the Revolution came to town to pay his respects to his former
commander.  He had a profound conviction of the activity and prevalence
of pickpockets, and from the time he entered the streets of the city
kept his hand upon his watch.  Finally he succeeded, after passing
through the crowd, in reaching his general.  In his enthusiasm at being
greeted so warmly by the great marquis, he seized, with both hands,
Lafayette's friendly grasp, and as he turned away clapped his hand again
upon his watch pocket, but, alas, it was empty.

Later on I have seen John Randolph's coach with four thoroughbreds, and
John and Jubah in attendance, draw up at the Farmers' Hotel; and in the
summer season ten coaches at once would drive from that old tavern to
the White Sulpher.  It was said that one team of thoroughbred sorrels
made Chancellor's Tavern, ten miles away, in one hour.

Six miles below Fredericksburg on Massaponox Creek was New Post, the
home of General Alexander Spottswood.  Great intimacy was cherished
between the families of Brooke of Smithville and Spottswood.  Young
Francis Taliaferro Brooke married a daughter of general Spottswood, and
their home at Saint Julian, just a mile away, was for many years one of
the most charming in the State.

Saint Julian, as I remember it, was one of the most delightful of the
many country homes of that fair region.  It was seven miles below
Fredericksburg, on the right of the main stage road to Richmond,
situated in a lovely valley embowered in fine old shade trees, and
surrounded by acres of choice fruits and flowers.  The vegetable garden
was closely guarded by a cedar hedge which a cat could hardly penetrate,
while away to the left stretched a meadow bordered by a clear running
brook, a tributary of the Massaponox, along which my brother and I,
escorted by old John, the carriage driver, used to hunt, with old Orion,
a black and white pointer, to help us.  A generation later Jackson's
infantry and Pelham's guns thundered along that stream until its waters
ran red with human blood.

Here my uncle, Frank Brooke, made his home for many years, and my
brother and I were ever most welcome guests.  Aunt Brooke was a Miss
Mary Carter, a beauty of Blenheim, in Albemarle County, Va. and was the most
exquisite of Virginia hostesses.  Rarely have I enjoyed a table so
dainty as hers, with its old blue India china, and handsome silver and
napery.  Every dish had been the especial care of old Phyllis, the best
cook on the Rapphannock.  The walls of the parlor were covered by
old-fashioned landscape paper, depicting the adventures and death of
Captain Cook.  Over the mantel hung a portrait of my great-grandfather,
Mr. Richard Brooke, in his scarlet coat, buff waistcoat, and lace
ruffles, and over the door the portrait of the beautiful Miss Fannie
Carter, a famous belle of her day, who married Rosier Dulaney, kinsman
of the Colonel Dick Dulaney, so well known and loved in Virginia, and so
distinguished in the army of northern Virginia for his lofty bearing,
gentle nature, and daring courage.

But the charm of Saint Julian was our cousin Helen.  Lovely in person
and in character, she was the belle of the county, and of Richmond too.
She was a little older than I, and her refined high-bred nature made her
my divinity, and she knew it too.  Aunt Brooke had a niece, Mary Francis
Thompson, whom she adopted as a chosen companion for Helen.  She was a
sweet, gentle girl, and my brother and she were sweethearts, and when
last at Saint Julian on a furlough from the army, I saw on the bark of
an aspen tree the big heart carved by my brother, with her initials and
his own within it.  They had both been dead many years then.  When the
enemy came to Saint Julian the old family portraits were all carried to
Fredericksburg, and stowed in the post-office in the care of Mr. Reuben
Thom.  In the bombardment of the town they were destroyed.

They were a very happy and united family, those Brookes of Saint Julian.
In his youth Uncle Frank used to hunt foxes with General Spottswood, and
it was after he came home from the Revolutionary war, where he had
served on General Green's staff, that he married Mary Spottswood.  He
had been her neighbor and lover all his boyhood.  After her death, he
married Mary Carter.  He became a great lawyer, and was for more than
forty years on the Supreme Bench, -- the Court of Appeals of Virginia.
Henry Clay read law in his office, and on his way to Congress used to
stop at Saint Julian.  Judge Brooke lived to be more than eighty years
of age.  He lies by his wife in the little graveyard on the hill above
their home. The family are all scattered now or dead, and the dear old
place has passed into other hands. It has become the property of Mr.
Boulware, a very well known and respected Virginian.  It is a comfort to
me that gentle people are there, for it is the dearest place in all my
boyhood's memories.

Johnson Barbour, son of our distinguished governor, was one of the most
brilliant youths of his day, as he has been for many years the highest
illustration of our cultured gentlemen. When about sixteen years of age
he was a visitor in our home in Fredericksburg.  He had been to England
with his father when he was our Minister to the Court of St. James, and
the versatility and readiness of his talk made a great impression upon
all of us, especially upon myself, who felt his superiority to any boy I
had ever seen.  We were bedfellows during his visit, and one night I,
wakeful and much impressed by Johnson's cleverness during the evening,
requested him to examine me on matters of general information.  He
complied, and sleepily inquired how many children Queen Elizabeth had. I
gave up, and the catechism ended, for Johnson rolled over and went to
sleep.

I have recorded these personal anecdotes to illustrate the character of
the community in which our people were reared.  It was a blessed and
happy land in my boyhood and youth. All of the rich bottom lands of the
Rappahannock were occupied by prosperous planters, whose ample estates,
with their spacious residences, had descended for generations from
father to son.  Many of these were granted by the Crown of England, but
very few are now held under the original grants.  The repeal of the law
of entail, brought about by Mr. Jefferson, was so recent, that in some
families the homes were inherited by the sons, while the daughters were
otherwise provided for.  These homes were then the abode of very great
comfort and dignity; a generous and elegant hospitality was universal.
The house servants were long and carefully trained in their respective
duties, and oftentimes remained for generations in the same families.
My children's nurse, "Mammy Lucy," and her progenitors, had been the
family of my father-in-law for five generations, and remained till the
Emancipation Proclamation.  The usual retinue of the establishment at
"Cleveland," my wife's home, was fifteen servants, or more when the
house was full of company; and as many as thirty or more of the family
and friends daily dined there together for weeks and months at a time.

In Fredericksburg and its near vicinity lived many Scot families.
Every historic name of Scotland is represented among them, and a more
worthy class of people can nowhere be found.  Their ancestors came over
in colonial days, and, curiously enough, became Episcopalians, as were
all the population of that region in those days.  The history and
traditions of the people made them proud, and the religious and literary
influences were of high order.  The old College of William and Mary was
the Alma Mata of these colonial gentry, while the classical academies of
Hanson, and Lawrence, and the Colemans prepared our youth for their
higher education there.  Following the English system, the study of the
classics was the chief aim of these schools.  Modern languages were not
taught in them, nor mathematics to any valuable extent.
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In 1824, my father, Captain John Minor Maury, while serving as flag
captain of Commodore David Porter's fleet against the pirates of the
West Indies, died in the twenty- eighth year of his age.  He had been an
officer of the Navy since his thirteenth year, and had led a most active
and adventurous life; and at the time of his death he was the highest
ranking officer of his age in the service.  Some years previously he
sailed with Captain William Lewis as first officer of a ship bound for
China.  They had both obtained furloughs for this voyage.  Maury, with
six men, was left on the island of Nokaheeva to collect sandal- wood and
other valuable articles of trade against the return of the ship.




The war with England broke out, and Captain Lewis was blockaded in a
Chinese port. Maury and his men were beset by the natives of one part of
the island, though befriended by the chief of that portion where ships
were accustomed to land, and at last all of the party save Maury and a
sailor named Baker were killed by the savages.  These two constructed a
place of refuge in the tops of four coconut trees which grew close
enough together for them to make a room as large as a frigate's maintop.
A rope ladder was their means of access. Here they were one day, when
their eyes were brightened by the sight of a frigate bearing the
American flag.  It proved to be the Essex, Captain David Porter
commanding, which he had just captured.  He named her the Essex Junior,
and armed her as a consort, placing Lieutenant Downs in command, with
Maury as first lieutenant.  After refitting they sailed away to
Valparaiso, where the British ships Cherub and Phoebe, under Captain
Hilliard, fought and conquered them.

Maury's next service was with McDonough in the battle of Lake Champlain,
whence he wrote to a friend in Fredericksburg: "We have gained a
glorious victory. I hope the most important result of it will be to
confirm the wavering allegiance of New York and Vermont to the Union.
They have been threatening to secede unless, peace be made with England
on any terms!" This was in 1815.

About 1822, Porter organized his fleet for the extinction of the pirates
of the West Indies. He was allowed to select his officers, and his first
choice was of John Minor Maury to be his flag captain.  After serving
with distinction on that expedition, he died of yellow fever on his
homebound voyage, and was buried almost within sight of Norfolk harbor,
where his young wife and two young children were anxiously awaiting his
coming.

After my father's death his younger brother, Matthew Fontaine Maury,
became practically the guardian of my brother, William Lewis Maury, and
myself.  My brother died at the age of twenty, of heart disease, a
victim to the barbarous medical practice of the day.  He was a very
handsome, attractive young fellow, and a great favorite in society.  The
doctors subjected him to the "moxa," a cruel invention of that time.  A
spot as large as a half dollar was burned into the flesh over his heart.
He was bled frequently.  It was proposed to bleed him periodically.  For
several years he ate no meat, and for the last year of his life he was
kept in bed.  Our uncle protested vainly against this practice, which he
realized was killing my brother, but the highest medical authorities of
the day upheld this system of depletion. At last, after ever increasing
torture, he was released from a life which had dawned full of brightness
and promise for him, and had become one of continued suffering.

After my brother William's death my uncle's interest centered in me, and no son ever had more tender and sympathetic father than I.  As long as he lived
this mutual confidence and affection existed unimpaired.  He was the
most lovable man I ever knew, and he won the confidence of all who came
within his gentle influence.  He ever used cordial praise and
approbation as an incentive to endeavor, and if admonition were needed,
he gave it in a playful manner which left no sting.  Oftentimes a
playful jest would serve the purpose of his correction.  From my
earliest boyhood I went to him for counsel and for comfort in all my
troubles, and always left him with renewed purpose and self-respect.

"Well, Dab, how did you come out?"


"Very poorly, Uncle Matt. I graduated thirty-fifth."


He looked sorry he had asked me, but suddenly taking heart he inquired,
"How many were in the class?"

"There were sixty of us."


"That was first-rate. You beat me all hollow. I was twenty-seventh, and
there were only forty in my class."

This was truly encouraging. He had a pleasant greeting for everyone, but
was especially kind in his way of treating the mechanics and workmen
with whom his business brought him in contact. He made them feel he was
learning something from them, while he never failed to leave with them
something instructive about their own branch of work.  He was thus
learning and teaching all of his time.

In his youth he read Scott and other English classics, and was very fond
of Shakespeare, and all his life he read and studied the Bible.  I do
not think he ever read any novels after he began to develop the great
thoughts with which his brain was teeming.  His power of concentration
was wonderful.  Writing upon the subject  in which he was interested, in
the midst of his family, he would pause, pen in hand, to laugh at some
jest or to say a word apropos of the question under discussion, and
return in an instant to his work.  He wrote his Navigation and many strong papers on Naval Reform, which first attracted attention to him, before he was thirty years old.  Mr. Calhoun said of him, Maury is a man of great thoughts; and Mr. Tyler was urged and desired to make him Secretary of the Navy. 

In 1853-54 I was spending the winter in Philadelphia, when he wrote to
me to go and see Mr. Biddle, who had charge of the annual report of the
National Observatory, and deliver to him a message relative to it.
After our business was ended, Mr. Biddle said to me:  "This uncle of
yours is a strange man.  Here he is publishing, as an official report,
the materials for the most valuable and interesting book of science ever
produced.  You may tell him from me, that if he does not utilize it, he
will have the chagrin of seeing some Yankee bookmaker steal his thunder
and reap a fortune from it."

I sat down in Mr. Biddle's office and wrote to him.  He replied by next
mail that he would take Biddle's advice, and the Physical Geography of the Sea was soon published by the Harpers. It created a world wide interest, and before the war broke out eleven editions had been issued. He used to say to me, "Dab, that is your book."

At  the outbreak of the war, he was at the height of his great
scientific career, in the most desirable position possible for the
exercise of his talents.  But he did not hesitate a moment as to his
action,  but promptly gave up all of his prospects in life for his
people's sake,  and calmly faced the uncertainties and anxieties of a
new career.  When his decision became known, the Emperor of Russia, and
a little later the Emperor of France, invited him in the most generous
terms to come to them and pursue in tranquillity, and in luxurious
comfort and ease, those investigations which were for the benefit of all
mankind, until peace should once again enable him to resume them at
home.  He replied, gratefully acknowledging the invitations, but stating
that his presence might be of service to his own people, and in their
hour of need he could not desert them.

At the age of seventeen I entered the University of Virginia, and
enjoyed the life of freedom from home surveillance, and the great
pleasure association with men well reared and educated, matured in their
purposes, and studying earnestly in the fine professional schools which
then, as now, were recognized as among the highest in the country.
Johnson Barbour, Randolph Tucker, Robert Withers, John S. Barbour, Stage
Davis, Winter Davis, Hunter Murshill, George Randolph, Confederate
Secretary of War, Honorable Volney E. Howard, R.L Dabney, and many
another who made his mark in life and has gone over the river, were
there then.

After leaving the University, where I was in the junior law class, I
continued the pursuit of that most exacting study in Fredericksburg.
There were twenty-six of us in the class that year, and our instructor
was the venerable and learned Judge Lomax, distinguished alike for his
legal attainments and the courteous dignity of his bearing.  I fear he
realized from the first that I would not prove a bright and shining
light in my adopted profession, for he used always to select the easiest
questions and present them to me for solution.  One day he inquired of
me. "Mr. Maury, does ignorance of the law justify the commission of an
offense?"

"Certainly, sir," I promptly replied. I noticed that he looked at me
with a kind of hopeless forbearance, and as I had by that time begun to
have grave misgivings of my own as to my legal qualifications, I went to
him and told him that I had decided not to pursue further so inexorable
and unjust a profession as that of law.

Of our class, Shake Caldwell was facile princeps in his studies, as he
was our "glass of fashion and mould of form."  He was the son of Mr.
James Caldwell of New Orleans, and the beautiful Widow Wormley of
Fredericksburg.  They were near neighbors of ours, and my relations with
Shakespeare were warm and affectionate till the day of his death.  He
was one of the handsomest and most elegant gentlemen I have ever known,
as he was one of the ablest men of his day.  He was so handsome, so
charming, so witty, that many people credited him with being a society
nice man only; but, while brilliant in social life, he was steadfast and
strong in his affection and duties, with a great capacity for business,
so that when he died he was probably the richest man in Virginia, and he
used his great wealth as a trust confided to him for the good of his
people.

After we parted, -- I go to West Point,  and he to seek his fortune, --
I knew nothing of his career for six years until he told me himself.  He
went to Mobile to enter upon the practice of the law.  After a year of
almost hopeless waiting for business, his father, who had by that time
successfully established the gas works of New Orleans, resolved to
undertake similar works in Mobile, and wrote to his son that if he would
take charge of the new enterprise, he would give him $750 per annum,
which was more than his law practice brought him.  After two years of
successful management in Mobile, Mr. James Caldwell decided to establish
gas works in Cincinnati, and offered Shakespeare the management of these
at &2000 per annum. This property so increased in value in a few years
that Mr. Caldwell, enriched by the business in Mobile and New Orleans,
transferred to his son, for his sister and himself, all his interests in
Cincinnati.  Soon after this, having acquired a handsome estate,
Shakespeare became attached to a brilliant young girl of Louisville, one
of the illustrious Breckinridge family.  She was an orphan and an
heiress, and had many suitors.  His own property was worth about half a
million.  Their happy married life was only ended by her early death.
In 1874 his sister, who had meanwhile become Mrs. Dean, died, and save
for a few minor legacies left him her entire fortune, and at his own
death his estate was estimated at $3,000,000.

When she was young, Shakespeare's sister numbered among her suitors Bob
Waring, a member of a wealthy family living in the Northern Neck.  As
Bob was not very well equipped in his upper story, he was put to work in
a dry-goods store in Fredericksburg, where he speedily lost his heart to
Sophy Caldwell.  About this time Ole Bull came to town to make some
music for us, and Bob decided to invite his lady love to enjoy the
concert in his company; so he presented himself before her with a
request that she would go with him "to hear the old gentleman."  She was
at first at a loss to apprehend his meaning, but finally discovered,
from his blushes and hesitating utterances, that he did not consider it
proper to pronounce in her divine presence the name of the great
virtuoso!  Bob and his lady love and the fiddler have gone long ago
where I hope they are each enjoying eternal harmonies.

About 1872, Shakespeare established in Louisville an asylum for indigent
men who were cared for,  without regard to religious creed, by Little
Sisters of the Poor.

In 1875 he came to Richmond, to undertake and organize a similar
institution there for the poor of Richmond and Fredericksburg.  The
endowment of $250,000 was to be under the administration of the Bishop
of Richmond, now Cardinal Gibbons.  On the day that the Virginia
Legislature granted the charter, he was stricken with paralysis, but he
soon recovered his mental faculties, and earnestly desired to complete
the good work he had so much at heart.  But Bishop Gibbons would not
permit him to be troubled with business under such circumstances.  After
two or three months he suffered a relapse, and died in New York city in
his fifty-fourth year.  He left his great estate to his two daughters,
and his generous intentions to his church have been carried out by one
of them, who has richly endowed the Catholic University now being
erected at Washington.

On relinquishing my arduous pursuit of legal learning, I left
Fredericksburg to enter  West Point, where I was immured for four years,
the only unhappy years of a very happy life, made happy by the love of
the truest people whose interest in me has followed me until this day.
One hundred and sixty-four boys entered the class with me, of whom few
had received either social or educational advantages of a very high
order.  McClellan was a notable exception to this, being under sixteen
years of age when he entered the Academy.  He went at once to the head
of the class and remained there until the end, enjoying the while the
affection and respect of all.

After six months came the first examination, which pronounced a score or
more"deficient," leaving Jackson at the foot of the class and McClellan
at the head.  Jackson was then in his nineteenth year, and was awkward
and uncultured in manner and appearance, but there was an earnest
purpose in his aspect which impressed all who saw him.  Birket Fry, A.
P. Hill, and I were standing together when he entered the South Barracks
under charge of a cadet sergeant.  He was clad in gray homespun, and
wore a coarse felt hat, such as wagoners or constables -- as he had been
-- usually wore, and bore a pair of weather-stained saddle-bags across
his shoulders.  There was about him so sturdy an expression of purpose
that I remarked, "That fellow looks as if he has come to stay."  As the
sergeant returned from installing him in his quarters, we asked who the
new cadet was.  He replied, "Cadet Jackson, of Virginia."  That was
enough for me, and I went at once to show him such interest and kindness
as would have gratified others under the circumstances.  But Jackson
received me so coldly that I regretted my friendly overtures, and
rejoined my companions, rebuffed and discomfited.

His steady purpose to succeed and to do his duty soon won the respect of
all, and his teachers and comrades alike honored his efforts and wished
him God-speed.  His barrack room was small and bare and cold.  Every
night just before taps he would pile his grate high with anthracite
coal, so that by the time the lamps were out, a ruddy glow came from his
fire, by which, prone upon the bare floor, he would "bone" his lesson
for the next day, until it was literally burned into his brain.  The
result of this honest purpose was that from one examination to the next
he continually rose in his class until he reached the first section, and
we used to say, "If we stay here another year, old Jack will be head of
the class."

In medio tutissimus was my motto, and the most valued relic of my many
years' study of the humanities; for it kept me safe from disgrace in the
examinations, except in those special accomplishments of the soldier, in
all of which I was facile princeps.  Old Jack was very clumsy in his
horsemanship and with his sword, and we were painfully anxious as we
watched him leaping the bar and cutting at heads.  He would do it, but
at the risk of his life. It is to be regretted that any of his
biographers should claim for him skill and grace as a horseman, when
they have with truth so much of real greatness to tell of him.

In the corps of cadets of that time were many who have become famous
beside Jackson and McClellan.  There was Grant, a very good and kindly
fellow whom everybody liked.  He was proficient in mathematics, but did
not try to excel at anything except horsemanship.  In the riding school
he was very daring.  When his turn came up to leap the bar, he would
make the dragoons lift it from the trestles and raise it as high as
their heads, when he would drive his horse over it, clearing at least
six feet.

Hancock and Franklin were with us too, and although association of the
cadets of one class with those of another was rare, I was much with
them, and was intimate with Barnard Bee, that most noble South
Carolinian who, upon the fatal field on which he bravely fell, gave the
name of "Stonewall" Jackson to our hero.
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